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MINUTES 

 

Montevallo City Council Work Session 

May 11, 2020 

5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council 

Member Arthur Herbert and Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  

Council Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom. 

 

 

Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  

 

Mayor Cost noted that in response to the ongoing COVID-19 Pandemic, the meeting was 

being broadcast on Facebook Live and that Council Member Goldsmith was participating 

via Zoom.  

 

Council Member Goldsmith asked Chief Davis to present the Fire Department report.  

 

Chief Davis said they ran 101 calls in April consisting among other things of 5 fires, 67 EMS 

calls, and 4 hazardous materials responses.   

 

Council member Goldsmith asked if they responded to a fire in Brierfield yesterday. Chief 

Davis said they did.  

 

Chief Littleton presented the Police Department report:  
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Council Member Goldsmith asked the Chief for an update on the homicide investigation. 

The Chief said he couldn’t go into the details, but they are making some great progress on 

that case.  

 

Kirk Hamby, Public Works Director, said his crews are all well and staying busy. This is an 

especially busy year for yard waste removal because so many people have had to stay at 

home due to the pandemic and satay at home orders. As a result, his crews are behind 

schedule but doing everything they can to catch up.  

 

Council Member Herbert noted Ms. Barone is working to put together a sustainability 

advisory committee to help generate ideas and develop a variety of sustainability 

initiatives in Montevallo.  He asked anyone who is interested in participating to contact us.  

 

Olivia Barone, Sustainability Coordinator, said she has been working on the AARP grant to 

obtain ADA compliant outdoor exercise equipment for Orr Parks and Dailey Park. The grant 

request is on the agenda for approval later in the regular meeting.  

 

Council Member Herbert said this would be a great addition to our parks.  
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Ms. Barone informed the Council we are only 100 pounds away from our goal of collecting 

500 pounds of plastic film (plastic grocery bags, etc).   

 

Director of Parks and Recreation Shane Baugh reminded the Council there are no youth 

sport activities at this time. The Governor’s orders are a bit vague and it is unclear which 

sports could be restarted and which could not.  He has been in constant touch with 

directors at other cities to see what they are doing in response to the pandemic and to 

comply with the Governor’s mandates.  Even so, we are still keeping our facilities 

maintained and could restart our programs tomorrow if given the word.  

 

Mr. Baugh said they are working on culverts and a small bridge at Shoal Creek Park to help 

hikers cross some of the areas which tend to retain water. He also noted that our trails and 

parks in general are getting used a lot during this shutdown.     

 

Dwight Dellinger presented the following: 

 

Montevallo Golf Club 
Monthly Report – April 2020 
 
6/4/2020 
 
To:  Herman Lehman 
From:  Dwight Dellinger 
 
 

1. Rounds Played. 
For the month of April, we had 237 rounds played before the course closed 
on April 6th. 
 

2. Course Maintenance. 
Steve, Brantley and Fred continue to work.  We are still waiting for the 
irrigation pump to be received and installed.  Steve has been trying to keep 
the greens alive by using the water wagon from the city. 
  

3. Reopening. 
I have been working on protocol lists for both staff and players in 
preparation for the reopening.  PPEs have been ordered.  Clubhouse and 
outside services staff worked Tuesday May 5th cleaning, running and 
servicing the carts and cleaning the clubhouse.  If possible we will need at 
least one day’s notice of reopening so we can go through everything again 
and begin contacting the many players that have reached out to us through 
Facebook, on the answering machine and texts and emails. 



4 

 

 
 
Mr. Dellinger also noted that we are still waiting for the new irrigation pump to be 

installed. As such, they are doing everything they can to water the greens by hand.  

 

Council Member Nix reminded everyone there will be a Planning Commission meeting on 

May 21st, 6:00 p.m. at City Hall.  

 

Council Member Bunt pointed out that our local High School graduates have all been 

recognized with yard signs.   

 

Library Director Savannah Kitchens presented the following update: 

 

In the month of April, the library circulated 2,405 ebooks and online audiobooks. Although this is 

of course a decrease in our usual circulation rate, we're happy to see that these are still strong 

numbers, and our community continued to read during the lockdown. 

 

The library plans to be open for curbside service on Monday, May 25, with modified service 

hours (yet to be determined). The building will be closed to the public, but librarians will be 

working behind the scenes to provide books, movies, reading suggestions, reference, and take-

home activities to our patrons. We look forward to our first virtual Summer Reading Program, 

launching June 1.  

 

Sarah Hogan updated the Council on the IMPACT program. She said she appreciates the 

help of her volunteer committee members. They are working on some terrific initiatives 

and there are a lot of good things coming our way. 

 

Melanie Poole spoke on behalf of American Village, noting the facility remains closed to 

visitors due to the ongoing pandemic. In addition, they have cancelled their annual 

Memorial Day programming.   

 

Steve Gilbert. Director of the Montevallo Chamber of Commerce, reported they are 

spending a great deal of time working with our small businesses to help them navigate a 

number of federal assistance programs. Several local businesses have been awarded aid of 

some sort.  

 

The Farmer’s Market opens June 1st. We will follow strict social distancing and other 

guidelines required by the state. We posted our rules on the Chamber Facebook Page sand 

will have signs at the market. The market opens at 3:00 p.m., but many vendors come early 

and star selling before that.  

Montevallo Main Street Director Courtney Bennett stressed that our Main Street is open for 

business. Even those few small businesses which aren’t physically open yet are finding 

ways to serve their customers. She encouraged everyone to call ahead to find out the best 

way to patronize our businesses.  
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 Ms. Bennett also informed the Council that our new Main Street Sustainability Committee 

met today.  She also said our Veterans Banners are going back up tomorrow.    

 

Once again, she encouraged everyone to keep shopping local, wear a mask, and maintain 

social distancing.  

 

Council Member Peterson reported that the MDCD met earlier that day. Mark Richard has 

replaced Mary Ellen Heuton as the University rep on the board. The new Fox 6 Weather 

Cam being paid for by the MDCD will be installed on main Dorm shortly. The Hwy 25 

crosswalk improvements should be completed by July. And Phase IV of paving should start 

around that time, as well.   

 

 

Mayor Cost asked the City Clerk for an update on the Mahler House project. He said the bids 

requests are out and the bid opening will be toward the end of this month.  

 

Mayor Cost thanked Ms. Heuton for her service as a member of the MDCD. 

  

 

 

May 11, 2020 

6:00 p.m. at City Hall 

 

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council 

Member Arthur Herbert and Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  

Council Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom. 

 

 

Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Mayor Cost welcomed everyone to the meeting and she thanked them for wearing masks.  

 

The Mayor then opened the first public hearing at 6:01 p.m. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING: 
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SP19-008 Dollar General Hwy 119 –  

Mayor Cost said we would hear from the applicant first, then the planning staff, followed by 

the city engineer and city attorney. She thanked the public for giving us such thoughtful 

questions in advance so we could address their concerns.   

Alyssa Carter with the Broadway Group summarized the points included in the following 

letter she provided the council: 

Mr. Lehman, 
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Thank you for the opportunity to respond to the issues raised by Councilman Herbert.  The Broadway 

Group respects the process and Councilman Herbert’s interest in doing what is best for the citizens of 

Montevallo.  We understand his primary issue to be with the report requirement contained in Section 

18.06.  As you know, The Broadway Group had many discussions with the City and its representatives 

concerning this section prior to submitting our application and plans.  We even went so far as to request 

examples and names of potential vendors to issue the “report.”  In the end, the City was unable to provide 

any specific information on this requirement or exactly what it was looking for.  As a result, The 

Broadway Group proposed to submit a letter from Dollar General which provided the rationale for its site 

selection.  In response, we were informed by the City and its representatives that the letter satisfied the 

report requirement of Section 18.06.  While we continue to believe that is so, we have attached an 

additional professional report regarding the project and the site.   

As you can see, it very clearly contains information on the “needs and extent of the market to be served 

and the general economic conditions.”  More specifically, it demonstrates that the population within a 3 

mile radius of the site is underserved and the retail demand for a store similar to Dollar General exceeds 

the supply.  The report further includes population demographics within 1 and 3 mile radiuses by:  (a) age 

(b) households, (c) race and ethnicity, (d) education and (e) income.  This data clearly demonstrates the 

market and economic justifications for the project.  To that end, neither The Broadway Group nor Dollar 

General would be making the substantial investment in this project if that were not the case.  As you 

might expect, the information contained in the attached report is confidential and proprietary, and we 

therefore request that the information not be used for any purpose beyond consideration of our 

application. 

In terms of the Section 15.01, we respectfully disagree with Councilman Herbert’s interpretation that “the 

language of the ordinance is intentionally vague.”  The Planning Commission properly recognized, that 

the proposed Dollar General store is a permitted use under the zoning ordinance.  Moreover, it is “a 

commercial use limited in character and size to that which is of service to the immediately surrounding 

neighborhood” as required by Section 15.01.  This is confirmed by the report above highlighting the 

demographics applicable to the site.  The size of the project (8960 sq. ft.) has been specifically tailored to 

serve the surrounding neighborhood, which consists of, among other things, dense residential 

neighborhoods, the American Village and the Alabama National Cemetery.  The proposed project will, in 

fact, fill the community’s existing need for additional retail.  Further, the notion that either Dollar General 

or The Broadway Group is making this substantial investment with the intent “of losing money to keep 

out competition” is simply not true and has no factual support.   

As you know, we have worked tirelessly with the City over many months to design a tasteful and 

beautiful project that will not only be an asset to the citizens of Montevallo but also complies with all 

aspects of the zoning ordinances and the scenic overlay district.  Even more fundamentally, it is consistent 

the Comprehensive Plan previously adopted.  We look forward to the meeting tonight and answering any 

questions you might have.  Thank you. 

 

Kristine Goddard with Shelby County Development services highlighted the key points in 

their staff report as detailed below: 



8 

 

 

 



9 

 

 



10 

 

 



11 

 

 



12 

 

 



13 

 

 

 



14 

 

 

 



15 

 

 

 



16 

 

 

 



17 

 

 

 



18 

 

 

 

Mayor Cost noted that several people had expressed concern that the Council was 

considering approving variances with regard to this project. Ms. Goddard said there are no 

variances requested in this proposal.  

Matthew Burgess addressed the comments he outlined the following letter to the Mayor: 



19 

 

 



20 

 

 

City Attorney Bent Owens noted it is the Council’s prerogative to determine the 

appropriateness of this request and either approve it, reject it, or modify it. However, he 

cautioned that their decision must have a rational basis. Otherwise, they risk their decision 

being ruled arbitrary and capricious in court. They cannot legally deny the request, for 

example, simply because the neighbors don’t want a Dollar General. There must be a 

rational basis for their decision. 

Furthermore, this request has been reviewed and approved by the DRC, Planning 

Commission, and our professional staff. He also cautioned that these requests should be 

considered together, unless there is something identified as being different between the 

two. 
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The Mayor requested questions from the Council.  

Council Member Herbert requested additional clarification regarding the traffic counts.  

Mr. Burgess explained that ALDOT has a lot of experience dealing with a wide variety of 

development types. As such, they make their own assessments of need based on their 

history with other similar types of development.  

Mayor Cost asked if it was even possible for the city to require something more stringent 

than ALDOT.  

Mr. Owens said the city could legally do that. However, we need to follow the requirements 

in the Zoning Ordinance as closely as possible.  

Council Member Peterson asked Mr. Burgess if we could ask ALDOT for permission to add 

the turn lane, even if they don’t require it.  

Mr. Burgess said he thinks they would be open to considering it.  However, he said they 

tend to hold pretty firm on their findings.   

Council Member Nix expressed concern that there may be a need in the future for a turn 

lane as the adjoining lot is developed. Who would be responsible for the cost at that point? 

Mr. Owens said he assumed it would be the adjoining property owner.  

The Mayor then opened up the hearing to questions from the public. 

Jim Farris addressed the council and presented the following: 
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Mayor Cost asked Mr. Owens about the allegation we had violated the Open Meetings Act.  

Mr. Owens said it all depends on when the vote was taken. If the vote was taken after a 

quorum had been established., and the member was satisfied with their understanding of 

the issue at question, it is fine. Ultimately, however, Mr. Owens stressed that the final 
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approval is up to the City Council. If the Council is concerned that the process was flawed in 

some way, they can take that into consideration as part of their determination.  

Melanie Poole then addressed her concerns as outlined in the following: 
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Devin Johnson addressed the council. He said he lives directly behind the proposed Dollar 

General site and was concerned because he didn’t want people walking behind the store 

into his unfenced yard.  

Ms. Carter explained that the store would be located a significant distance from the 

property line and that there is a landscaped buffer included in the plans.   

George Henry expressed his concerns. Primarily, he said he was concerned with the 

interpretation of the permissible uses under B-1 Zoning, especially since there are several 

other parcels within the overlay district which are zoned B-1. He asked the Council to 

consider this property as part of the district as a whole and consider how the other parcels 

could be developed if a Dollar General is permitted here.  Moreover, he suggested the 

language of the ordinance was chosen for a reason, and that it was intended to be very 

restrictive.  
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Nathan Stamps, owner of the adjoining commercial lot, addressed the Council and 

explained that these parcels were zoned commercial for decades. The original designation 

was Gateway Commercial. He argued that the restrictive intent of the zoning had been met 

and, as a result, this will be the most beautiful Dollar General Store in the country.  

Comments and questions were then taken from Facebook. 
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Responding to a question regarding drainage, Mr. Burgess explained that the plan does not 

include using the Heritage Trace detention pond.  By law, the site must be engineered so 

that no more water flows off of it once developed than does now. Should actually improve 

the drainage situation.  

Facebook questions ended.  

Council Member Bunt asked if we have received a professional market study. 

Mayor Cost noted they sent us market and demographic information. The Mayor asked Ms. 

Goddard if that satisfies our requirement? 

Ms. Goddard said that for a neighborhood market of less than 9,000 square feet such as 

this, the fact we received a letter from Dollar General which summarized the results of their 

internal study, it did meet the requirements. They presented evidence that a professional 

study had been done as required.  

Mayor Cost asked if this was similar to what is acceptable in other communities she deals 

with.  Ms. Godard said the others she works with do not have the same requirements in 

their ordinance. However, if they did, she would accept this summary as meeting the 

requirement.   

There being no further questions, the hearing was closed at 6:47p.m. 

The Mayor then opened the second hearing at 6:47 p.m. 

SP20-001 Dollar General Hwy 25 –  
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Ms. Carter simply noted this is a new location for their Hwy 25 store, moving from the 

Lucky’s Shopping Center to the corner of Hwy 25 and Cedar Street. 

Ms. Goddard presented the staff report: 
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Mr. Burgess said the plans comply with our standards. Entry to the site is off of Cedar 

Street. Everything looks good. There are no storm water issues. The water flows to where it 

did before. The site also includes a detention area.  

Council Member Bunt noted that neighbors are concerned that the street is too narrow to 

accommodate the added traffic. 

Mr. Burgess said the plans include widening Cedar Street up to the entrance of Dollar 

General to accommodate the needs.    

Council Member Nix noted this parcel is zoned B-2.  

There were no questions from anyone at City Hall.  

The City Clerk mentioned that the Council had previously received comments from several 

neighbors expressing their concerns regarding the development. These mostly concerned 

traffic-related and safety concerns. 

In response to a question from Dorothy McMinn regarding the need for two stores in 

Montevallo, Ms. Carter explained that these two stores have different trade areas. The trade 

area for this store is actually larger than the Hwy 119, which is why this store is bigger.  
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In response to another question, Ms. Goddard explained that this site is located in an older  

neighborhood, and is zoned B-2 and this site plan meets the requirements of our ordinance.   

Ms. McMinn asked if people would walk or drive to access these stores. 

Ms. Carter said drive.  

There being no further questions, the hearing was closed at 6:57 p.m. 

Mayor Cost then opened the regular meeting at 6:57 p.m.  

 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 4/27/20  

 

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the Minutes from April 13, 2020 as 

presented. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.     

 

Recognitions / Awards:  

Once again, Mayor Cost thanked Mary Ellen Heuton for her service on the MDCD.  

 

Citizen Participation:  

 

Although not a legal requirement, Mayor Cost pointed out we are broadcasting the meeting 

via Facebook Live. She then opened the meeting for Citizen Participation. No one  

participated.  

  

Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 

 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier.   

 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier. 

 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier. 

 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier. 

 

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) –   

 

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve payment of the bills as presented. Council 

Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.    
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Mayor Cost mentioned she met with our Department Heads today to discuss the need to 

significantly reduce expenditures prior to the end of the fiscal year.  Due to the ongoing 

pandemic and related orders from the Governor, we anticipate a serious shortfall in 

revenue for the remainder of the year. For whatever reason, Congress has not appropriated 

funds to help cities meet these shortfalls.  Cities across the state are working together to 

encourage our representatives to act. In the meantime, it will be up to us to figure out a 

path forward. She said she greatly appreciates the efforts everyone with the city has made 

to tackle this difficult issue. It will be a struggle for all of us.   

 

Consent Agenda: NONE 

 

New Business: 

 

Approval of the Site Pan for SP19-008 Dollar General Hwy 119 – 

Mayor Cost pointed out we have heard from our professional staff, as well as our volunteer 

boards.  Everyone says this proposal meets our requirements. The one thing which keeps 

coming up is the color of the signs. She asked if there is any way we can get that changed.  

Ms. Carter said Dollar General would like to keep the color consistent with their brand.  

Council Member Nix noted the Dollar General in Gulf Shores just has the black lettering. He 

said he thinks the background color was a light gray. He said that would be a better choice 

for this site.  

In response to a question from Council Member Herbert, Mr. Owens said the Council can 

approve the Site Plan with the condition that the sign be a different color.   

Council Member Nix said he is still very concerned about the lack of a turn lane. However, 

Mr. Burgess said it wasn’t needed, and ALDOT is responsible for approvals on Hwy 119.  

Nevertheless, his concern remains.   

Council Member Bunt said she agreed about the need for a turn lane. However, she said she 

understands the desire of the company to maintain the color of its brand. She asked if we 

could ask ALDOT to consider the turn lane.  

Mayor Cost noted that ALDOT always trumps the city. They control what happens. We can 

ask them, but their word is final.  

Ms. Carter said they have been working with ALDOT for 6 months. At no time did ALDOT 

suggest the need for a turn lane. If they had, they would have budgeted the requirement of 

the turn lane into the project in order to determine whether or not this site was feasible. As 

it is, they moved forward with their plans with the understanding that was not a 
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requirement. In addition, their monument sign is located outside of the ALDOT right of 

way.  In the city’s ordinance, it says the colors must be those seen in nature. Yellow is seen 

in nature.  

Mayor Cost asked Mr. Burgess to ask ALDOT for some feedback on the turn lane issue. 

Mr. Burgess said he would, but we need to be careful not to annoy them.  

Council Member Nix said it would be worth at least asking the question.  

Council Member Bunt suggested we set up a Zoom meeting with them.  

Ms. Carter reminded the Council they have already received their permit from ALDOT. The 

site doesn’t require a turn lane. If ALDOT requited one, they would have put one in. 

Council Member Herbert said he has two different concerns: 1) the definition of 

“immediate neighborhood;” and 2) the requirement for a professional market study.   

Mayor Cost stressed once again that we have received a recommendation from the DRC, the 

Arbor Board, and the Planning Commission. The proposal has been reviewed and approved 

by our City Engineer and planners. All of them are telling us this meets the requirements of 

our code. If we can’t rely on them to do their jobs to our satisfaction, we should just get rid 

of them and handle this all ourselves.  

Council Member Herbert said we aren’t saying they aren’t doing their jobs. 

Council Member Peterson pointed out that no other development along Hwy 119 in that 

area hasn’t had a turn lane.  

As well as other businesses, noted Council Member Nix.  

Assuming ALDOT is willing to discuss this, Mr. Burgess asked if the Council felt thee was a 

need for a right or left turn lane. Both Council Member Herbert and Nix said left headed 

south.     

With regard to the term “immediate neighborhood,” Council Member Herbert expressed 

concern that phrase is rather vague and needs to be better defined.  

Council Member Nix said this store would pull from the surrounding neighborhoods as well 

as the subdivisions further up 119.  He asked what issues bothered the Council the most – 

turn lane or signage. 

Council Members Bunt and Peterson said turn lane.  
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Council Member Herbert said the definition of immediate neighborhood because it will 

affect future development along the corridor. 

Mayor Cost suggest Ms. Carter be involved in these future discussions with ALDOT. 

Council Member Herbert thanked Ms. Carter for being so helpful and providing the Council 

with the information it requested.  

Given the remaining questions, the Council took no action on this issue. 

Bob Broadway, owner of the development group, stressed that they have done everything 

that has been required of them. They have the ALDOT permit in-hand., and ALDOT is very 

strict about issuing permits.  He said he’s not sure what can be accomplished by going back 

to ALDOT at this point.  The City Engineer has said the plan meets our requirements, as has 

the city’s planners. As such, he was confused as to why the city would require something 

more now.  

 Mayor Cost said she understands his frustration. However, out of respect to the Council, 

we need to give them the opportunity to get their questions answered.  

Approval of the Site Pan for SP20-001 Dollar General Hwy 25 – 

Council Member Nix reminded everyone this site is on the corner of Hwy 25 and Cedar 

Street.  Access to the site is off Cedar Street, not Hwy 25, so it does not need ALDOT 

approval.  

Mayor Cost said that was correct.  

There being no further discuss, Council Member Peterson Made a motion to approve the 

Site Plan. Council Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Mayor Cost thanked Ms. Carter and her company for making this important investment in 

our community, especially during these challenging times.  

Authorization to submit AARP Community Challenge Grant – Olivia Barone 

Council Member Peterson asked if there was a match to this grant.  Ms. Barone said no. 

 

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the grant request. Council Member 

Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

 
Project Summary: 

   Montevallo is known for its walkable downtown and green spaces. 49% of our homes are 

within a ½ mile walking distance of a park. Parks promote outdoor activities, healthy lifestyles, and social 

interaction. Local fitness centers also provide valuable health benefits to a community. In Montevallo, 
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though, there are no affordable gym options. Our goal is to use this grant to purchase and install 

exercise equipment for two parks in Montevallo: Orr Park and George Dailey Park. Orr Park is one of our 

most used parks and is home to Montevallo’s Senior Center and the Boys and Girls Club. George Dailey 

Park, located by Montevallo Middle School, embodies a rich heritage in Montevallo and is planned to be 

Montevallo’s first ADA inclusive park. While Orr Park may be our most used park, George Dailey is in one 

of Montevallo’s poverty-stricken community and is near Hwy 25. Montevallo has a rural population of 

6,636 and includes individuals with a documented disability at 13.8% of total population, and individuals 

over the age of 65 making up 13% of our population. Further, the city has multiple pockets of poverty 

and lacks accessibility to health-related resources. Rural communities tend to have fewer available 

resources for preventive services and access to care and food than urban settings. High rates of poverty 

and uninsured place rural communities at higher risk for chronic diseases. Thus, community-based 

preventive measures can help. We see this grant as an opportunity to improve the health of our 

community beyond our current pandemic. Business as usual will not be acceptable for us. We want to 

make these changes now in order to have a positive impact in the future. Although unable to access a 

fully equipped gym, the city can provide accessible exercise equipment that promotes muscle toning 

and cardiovascular workouts. In response to COVID-19, we will also be providing a cleaning solution for 

each user. 

   

Project Livability Improvements: Social impact to the community especially 50+ ages  

The equipment at Orr Park was thoughtfully picked for our 50+ community on function, accessibility, 

and location. For example, the handcycle is for residents looking to have a cardiovascular workout who 

may have trouble walking long distances. The equipment will be directly adjacent, with walkable access, 

to Montevallo’s senior center. 

Livable communities: Please provide a brief summary of the ongoing efforts to make this 

community more livable for all ages and share how the Community Challenge project will 

support that effort and have a lasting impact 

The City of Montevallo has made great strides in enhancing the quality of life for all of its citizens 

through a number of public improvements such as Main Street sidewalk and streetscape investments, 

becoming a designated Alabama Communities of Excellence Community and establishing a local Main 

Street program. Montevallo has come a long way in a short period of time and continues to grow 

stronger and more vibrant with investments large and small. 

Robust public involvement is the most critical part of any planning process. Knowing the importance of 

public involvement, the RPCGB planning team for Montevallo’s Comprehensive Plan used a multifaceted 

approach utilizing both in-person and online methods to gather as much information from the 

community as possible.  The plan provides a framework for guiding public and private decisions that will 

affect new development as well as reinvestment in existing neighborhoods and business areas. The 

Comprehensive Plan includes goals and actions that will continue to increase our walkability and 

enhance our public places. One action specifically states to incorporate interactive outdoor fitness 

stations into existing parks. Another long-term goal is to Partner with the Tivity Health SliverSneakers 

program to expand recreational programming for seniors in Montevallo. 
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Community engagement:  Please describe how residents and local organizations been 

engaged in the area’s livable communities’ activities to date. How will you engage the 

community and involve older adults in the process as you execute this grant? 

Over the course of this grant application multiple stakeholders were consulted on ideas and execution. 

Shane Baugh, Montevallo’s Parks and Recreation Director, served as a sounding board for project 

feasibility and scouting locations. Rose Devinner, Director of Aging Programs at the Senior Center, 

helped with the beginning stages of the grant. She supported installing exercise equipment at Orr Park. 

The exercise equipment will give seniors who are regulars at the center an opportunity to do light 

physical activity outside. University of Montevallo kinesiology professor, Jermaine Mitchell, was an 

integral part of this grant. He helped choose the pieces based on fitness level and muscle group. He has 

worked on several projects within Montevallo informing our community why physical fitness is crucial to 

a long life. Kinesiology students can also volunteer their time to teach and instruct how to properly use 

the exercise equipment. This will also be a part of programs at the senior center.  

 

List of Deliverables:  

(A) = wheelchair accessible  

Orr Park:  

1. Hand Cycler (A) 

2. Plyometrics 

3. Pull-Up/Dip (A) 

4. Assisted Row/Push Up  

 

George Dailey Park:  

1. Handcycle (A) 

2. Pull-Up/Dip (A) 

3. Chest/ Back Press (A) 

 

Mayor Cost stressed how important it is for us to be able to make improvements to our 

facilities like this, especially in difficult financial times like this.    

 

Old Business: None 

 

Board Appointments: 

 

Mayor Cost encouraged people in the audience to consider serving on our volunteer 

boards. She specifically invited Jim Farris to consider serving on our Design Review 

Committee.   

 

Other Business: 
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Council Member Nix made a motion to waive the business license and vendor fees for the 

Farmer’s Market. Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

 

The Council briefly discussed the possibility of relocating our municipal election voting 

place to the library. However, it was determined the polling place needed to remain at its 

current location. Voting location would remain at Orr Park. No motion was made, and no 

action was taken.    

  

Citizen Participation:   

 

Jim Farris stressed the need for Dollar General to have a professional report. He thanked  

the Council for delaying the vote in order to get more information. 

 

Melanie Poole thanked the Council for doing their due diligence. Three points they are  

arguing: 1) Need for a turn lane; 2) The sign color; and 3) Need for a professional report  

that identifies the need for this store.  

 

George Henry thanked the Council. They do not have to do Zoom meetings. Well done.  

He pointed out that Mr. Burgess’ calculations on the traffic flow differed from ALDOT.  

Suggested the Council needs to change the language of the Zoning Ordinance to clarify how  

the rest of the parcels will be developed. He also noted the Council has the right to do more  

than ALDOT requires.  

 

Mayor Cost said this is the time we can address language changes. Asked everyone to  

comment on the draft Comp Plan.  

 

FACEBOOK – 

 

Rhonda Matthews reported a parking issue in her neighborhood, along Princeton Park. 

 

Mayor Cost asked Chief Littleton to look at that. 

 

Kristen Bridges thanked the Council for their transparency. They are doing a good job. 

 

Melinda Nix said she found an example of a sign with a historic yellow color. 

 

Kristen Bridges asked the Council to address rumors of several shootings in city. 

 

Jeremy Said one was outside the city limits, The Sheriffs are handling that. The other was  

the one we discussed earlier. These took place over the last month. 

 

Mayor Cost said these has been a recent rash of problems. She thanked the Police  

Department. 
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There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to 

adjourn. Council Member Peterson second. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 7:51 p.m. 

Submitted by: 

 

 

Herman Lehman 

City Clerk 

 


